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Dear Oisin,

This is a very warm evening for a change. There 
have been very few hot days since I’ve arrived in 
Bonn and today was one of them. So a good deal of 
the heat remains even in the dark and many people 
are sitting outside, eating and drinking. In my 
apartment, however, I’ve opened the large window in 
front of my desk once again, so there’s a cool 
breeze blowing through and the pleasant sound of 
the leaves rustling in the wind. The open window 
carries in all the sounds from outside, of course. 
The rumble of the train was making the whole 
apartment vibrate just now for a few seconds. The 
festive atmosphere of summer is also coming in, and 
I can hear people laughing here and there as they 
talk late into the night. As I walked back from the 
institute a short while ago, I could also see many 
people sitting on benches, along the low stone 
walls near the church, and all around the fountains 
in the plaza, even though it was already past ten. 

It’s been a pretty busy few days on account of the 
Arbeitstagung, but it will be over tomorrow. 
Yesterday, the institute had organized a group 
excursion for the participants, and we went on a 
short boat trip. I was actually feeling a bit 
tired, but I thought I might be able to find 
something fun to write to you about, so I joined 
in. The destination, you see, was a place called 
Rolandsecke (Roland’s corner), a short distance 
along the Rhine from Bonn. The locals have a little 
legend attached to the place, related to the knight 
Roland. You remember him: he was the nephew of 
Charlemagne, and also his most famous knight. 
(Whew! That train just now must have been a pretty 
big one. It almost made my teeth chatter.) 
According to the `Song of Roland,’ an epic poem 



written in medieval French, he died at a famous 
battle in Roncesvalles, somewhere in present day 
Spain, fighting against the Moors. The story there 
is much like adventure tales of crusaders. The 
Moors are portrayed rather unfavorably, even though 
they were the architects of a splendid Islamic 
civilization in the Iberian Peninsula when the rest 
of Europe was going through hard times. There is 
much valor and treachery in that poem, but the main 
concern, people say, is Roland’s personal 
character. The reason he and his men are killed in 
Roncesvalles is because he is too proud to blow on 
his horn. The sound of that horn would have brought 
Charlemagne, who had gone ahead on the road to 
Aachen, back to Roland’s aid. His prudent friend 
Oliver beseeches him many times to blow on the 
horn, but the proud Roland refuses, and they die a 
warrior’s valorous death.

   
Death of Roland



 But in a local variation on that story told here on 
the Rhine, Roland didn’t die. He was merely badly 
wounded. He was eventually nursed back to health by 
a farmer and was able to return to Germany, where 
he had left his lady-love, the daughter of the lord 
of Drachenfels. I wonder if you remember that 
place. It is the castle of which only ruins remain 
on a hill above the town of Koenigswinter that we 
went to with Angela during that previous summer in 
Bonn. Anyways, the lady, believing him to be dead, 
had already taken the vows of a nun. They say the 
convent where she lived can still be seen on a 
little island in the middle of the river, not far 
from Drachenfels. Roland built a castle on the top 
of a hill on the other side of the Rhine, and 
looked out at the convent everyday. Eventually both 
of the hopeless lovers died of a broken heart.

Drachenfels



 (According to the song of Roland, on the other 
hand, Roland had been betrothed to Oliver’s sister, 
whose name I forget. She dropped dead the moment 
Charlemagne gave her the news about Roland’s heroic 
demise.) The only thing remaining of Roland’s 
castle is a stone arch, Rolandsbogen, covered all 
over with a thick layer of ivy. The stone peeks out 
only a little bit near the base, and the arch is 
otherwise all green.

 This is what we saw at the end of a short hike up 
the hill, about a twenty-minute walk northwards 
from the pier where we had gotten off the ship. The 
pier itself, by the way, is in front of a rather 
elegant train station built in the early nineteenth 
century. The view of the Rhine from the hilltop is 
very nice, although I somehow forgot to look for 

Rolandsbogen



the famous convent. The island was in obvious view, 
anyways. Most everyone was sitting down at the 
restaurant next to Rolandsbogen for refreshments. 
But I was determined to see as much as possible to 
tell you about, so I went off by myself in search 
of the other attraction in the area, which is a 
largish animal park. It was a good walk back to the 
train station and then up another hill to the 
southwest, before I was at the entrance to the 
animal park. I could see I was in the right place 
because some very colorful goats were stationed 
behind a fence next to the ticket counter. It was 
quite nice because as I entered, I noticed that 
there was almost no one else there. This is because 
the excursion was on a Tuesday afternoon, when most 
everyone is working. So I got to enjoy the park, 
essentially by myself. As I walked in, I was 
greeted by two deer with white spots on their 
backs, circling around, I think, hoping that I 
might give them some food. I didn’t have anything, 
on me, unfortunately. Besides, I hadn’t read the 
regulations on the signpost carefully, so I wasn’t 
sure if I was allowed to feed the animals. So I may 
have been a very disappointing visitor for those 
deer. What I eventually remembered to do, however, 
was to sing as I walked along the path around the 
park. The reason was that Haraboji had just told me 
a few days ago about the theory of a poet named 
Gary Snyder. Mr. Snyder is a good poet who lives in 
California, somewhere in the mountains by himself. 
I don’t know his poetry too well, but I do know 
that he really loves flowers and animals. They are 
the main subjects of the few poems of his that I 
have read. As a result, he is very concerned about 
the way human civilization has ended up treating 
animals, generally using them for human purposes. 
He also doesn’t much like the modern lifestyle 
where people rely a lot on industry and machinery, 
all of which have a tendency to be harmful to 
nature and the other inhabitants of the world. I 



guess this is why he lives alone in the mountains. 
Anyways, what Haraboji told me of is a question 
that Mr. Snyder poses about the benefit of humans 
to animals. This is an interesting question, 
because it reflects Mr. Snyder’s view that the 
world after all is a good place, where no 
relationship is really one-sided. So Mr. Snyder 
believes that even if it appears that humans 
generally take advantage of animals, eat them, that 
is, or use them as beasts of burden, the animals 
are actually benefiting from the relationship as 
well. So, the question is, what is it they are 
getting from humans? One answer you might think of 
is the way we feed animals sometimes, or take good 
care of pets. But that isn’t Mr. Snyder’s answer. 
He says that animals actually come to humans 
because they like the songs we sing. So even as 
they are afraid, they don’t always stay away. Well, 
that’s one to think about. This is maybe an old 
idea that Mr. Snyder adopted, if you think about 
stories like the Orpheus myth. Because I had been 
thinking about this, I decided I would sing as I 
walked. Of course, I usually feel like singing 
anyways when I’m walking in pretty places, so it 
works out quite nicely, that is, if Mr. Snyder is 
right. Mostly, I sang some German folk songs that I 
remembered, because I figured that these might be 
the songs that animals in Germany are most familiar 
with. One of them goes `Erlaube mir, feins 
Maedchen, in den Garten zu gehn. Dass ich dort, mag 
schauen wie die Rosen so schoen.’ In English, 
`Allow me, dear lady, to go into the garden. So 
there I may see how beautiful the roses are.’ 
Another went `Ade, zur gute Nacht, jetzt wird der 
Schluss gemacht, dass ich muss scheiden. Im Sommer 
waechst der Klee, im Winter schneits den Schnee, da 
komm ich wieder.’ `Goodbye and good night, now the 
end is here, and I must part. In the summer the 
clover grows, in the winter the snow snows, so I 
will come again.’ I’m not sure how much the animals 



liked it, but they looked on with curious eyes and 
pricked up their ears every now and then. Besides 
the deer, there were rabbits and squirrels, many 
kinds of ponies, including some dark-haired ones 
with very short legs, and many, many goats. The 
most conspicuous residents there, however, were a 
few European bison. They are large, bovine animals 
with very wide horns and all covered with thickly 
matted red fur. As I looked on, they were feeding 
on a mound of hay behind a fence and I could see 
their huge nostrils huffing and twitching as they 
chewed. Some very cute calves were also standing 
around and grazing. There was a sign warning 
visitors about the sharp horns, so I did stop 
singing for a while, just in case the bison found 
it too exciting. As I walked away, I did call out 
an `auf wiedersehn’ and the biggest one grunted 
back to me. 

It had taken me about an hour to go through the 
park and the time for the boat to take us back was 
very near. Rather than hurry down the hill, I 
decided to walk at a leisurely pace and then take 
the train back to Bonn. This gave me a little time 
to look around the train station which also serves 
as a local art gallery. I can’t say I was very 
impressed by the artwork there, but there was a 
very nice lady in attendance, who very 
enthusiastically explained to me the history of the 
station, when it was built, how they decided upon a 
neo-classical building, and how part of it was 
eventually turned into a gallery. It was very nice 
to see that she was so proud of it. She gave me 
several leaflets about musical events held there at 
regular intervals, which looked really very 
interesting. The next one, however, will be after I 
leave Bonn, so they will have to wait until a 
subsequent visit. Before I left, I visited the 
restroom which was decorated with many murals, 



including the head of Napoleon from that big 
coronation painting by David. 

I noticed there were several other mathematicians 
at the station who had also decided to return by 
train, and we came back together chatting about 
this and that. Even though the boat trip there had 
taken an hour and half, the train ride was barely 
fifteen minutes before we stopped at the Bonn 
Hauptbahnhof. I had actually walked quite a lot 
through the day and felt rather tired. But I still 
had one activity planned and that was a German 
lesson. I forgot to tell you, but I decided to take 
a few intensive lessons in the evenings before I 
leave, so that I can feel like my German improved 
at least a little bit during this trip. So that 
went on for another two hours and made me even more 
tired. I slept deeply last night.

Rolandseck Train Station



Still, I got up early in the morning and walked to 
the conference along the Poppelsdorfer Allee. This 
is a long and pretty avenue lined with trees that 
stretches southwest from the Hauptbahnhof. There 
are always people walking there with children or 
riding on their bikes. Because the trees keep the 
walking area in the shade all along the road, it is 
very pleasant even on a hot day. At the end is an 
old mansion that used to belong to the Elector of 
Cologne that apparently has a nice botanical garden 
attached to it. 

As I walked, I noticed for the first time a plastic 
display case right on the walkway that contained a 
few books. There was a sign there indicating that 
people should donate books that they would like 
others to read. In turn, anyone is allowed to take 

Poppelsdorfer Allee



out a book, read it at home, and then return it 
later. Just as you reach the old mansion, you make 
a right turn, go along a cobblestone road, and the 
university is there.
Today, after the morning lecture at the conference, 
I had lunch with Mr. Florian Pop. I mentioned his 
name in a previous letter, I think. He is 
originally from Romania, which is also where 
Dracula is from. In fact, Mr. Pop still has some 
farmland in the Carpathian Mountains where 
Dracula’s castle was supposed to have been. (Now 
that I think of it, if you look at him in a certain 
way, Mr. Pop rather resembles what you might 
imagine Dracula to look like.) For a few years he 
worked here in Bonn at the university and then he 
moved to Philadelphia, where he teaches at the same 
university as your uncle Junhyong. He is a very 
jolly person who loves to talk and tell stories. We 
talked about Romania, Germany, and Philadelphia, 
and how the climate changes brought on by global 
warming may bring an ice age to northern Europe. 
After lunch, he gave me a little tour of the 
University of Bonn, which he still knows very well. 
The part that was quite interesting for me were two 
seminar rooms (this means rooms where they have 
advanced lectures for professors and graduate 
students) named after Pluecker and Hausdorff. They 
were two mathematicians who worked in Bonn many 
years ago, and their photographs in gray and white 
hang on the walls there. The rooms themselves are 
quite old-fashioned and quaint, with wooden 
floorboards and some flowers painted on the plaster 
ceiling. Not like the dry concrete classrooms that 
you usually see. The Hausdorff room even has access 
through a rickety door to a private garden all 
covered with weeds behind the building. Mr. Pop 
tells me that Mr. Hausdorff published very little 
in his lifetime, but he was still a very 
influential mathematician. He also liked very much 
to write about literature and philosophy. What is 



interesting is that some people are now editing his 
unpublished private notes, and they come to around 
16000 pages. Can you imagine that? And these were 
the days before computers or typewriters, so he 
wrote everything with pen and ink. He must have 
been a very patient writer. Mr. Hausdorff 
unfortunately died during the great war in Europe. 
This was the war that Mr. Einstein, for example, 
escaped from when he moved to America. But Mr. 
Hausdorff was not as lucky. Most people remember 
him as having formulated the properties of the most 
reasonable kinds of spaces (which people now call 
Hausdorff spaces), and having come up with a very 
strange notion of spatial dimension (called 
Hausdorff dimension) that’s become important in 
recent years.

                 

Well, I’m feeling rather sleepy today as well, and 
I don’t feel like I’ve written a very interesting 
letter. So maybe I’ll close by translating for you 
the text of another song I sang in the park. This 

A space with strange Hausdorff dimension



song is by Mr. Schubert (who wrote the Erlking and 
many other songs), while the poem was written by 
our favorite Mr. Heine.

By the sea

The sea was shining far away
In the last evening light.
We sat in a lonely fishing hut
We sat quiet and alone.

The fog arose, the water swelled,
The gulls flew back and forth.
From your eyes so full of love
Fell downwards, a little tear.

I saw it fall upon your hand
And sank upon my knees,
And there from your little white hand
I drank up the little tear.

Since that moment, my body consumes itself
And my soul dies of longing.
It seems that the unfortunate woman 
Has poisoned me with her tears.

If you look for a CD that contains a collection 
called `Schwanengesang (swan song)’ this song 
should be number 12. The melody is wonderfully 
evocative and beautiful, but I’m afraid this is 
another grown-up poem that mommy might not approve 
of. But it is very romantic. You see, the character 
is obviously just in love with the lady. But he is 
expressing the fact that loving someone very much 
can even be painful by pretending that love is a 
poison that can be passed on through tears. This is 
the kind of dramatic expression that German 
romantics loved to cook up. People say that Mr. 
Heine was sometimes overdoing this kind of drama 



deliberately in order to poke fun at the true 
romantics. But I’ve never been so sure about that 
myself. Even though he was a witty character, it’s 
not clear that he was so intent on making fun as 
people assume. For example, his Napoleon poem is 
certainly very sincere. On the other hand, maybe I 
think so because I don’t know German well enough. 
By the way, that collection was called `swan song’ 
by a publisher because it was the last group of 
songs composed by Mr. Schubert. There is a legend, 
I’m not sure from where, that says swans sing 
exceptionally beautifully just before they die. I 
will write to you more about Mr. Schubert sometime. 
He died at a younger age even than Mr. Mozart. He 
really loved the music of Beethoven, but ended up 
writing quite different sorts of things. I think it 
is quite fortunate that he ran into Mr. Heine’s 
poetry near the end of his life because the songs 
they inspired really are among his most haunting. 

But more on that later. Good night, Mr. O.

                           Mr. D.




